



## D19.1

# Organization of project Kick-off meeting, including a Steering Committee and a General Assembly meeting

### WORK PACKAGE 19 – PROJECT MANAGEMENT

LEADING BENEFICIARY: UNIVERSITY OF HELSINKI

Author(s):	Beneficiary/Institution
Magdalena Brus	University of Helsinki

Project internal reviewer(s):

Project internal reviewer(s):	Beneficiary/Institution
Ari Asmi	University of Helsinki

**Deliverable type:** [REPORT][DEMONSTRATOR][WEB PAGE/PATENTS FILLING ETC.]

**Dissemination level:** PUBLIC

**Deliverable due date:** 29.5.2015/M1

**Actual Date of Submission:** 29.5.2015/M1



# Report on ENVRIplus Kickoff meeting

11-13 MAY 2015

Finnish Meteorological Institute

Dynamicum (Erik Palménin aukio, Helsinki, Finland)

**Project number:** 654182

**Project acronym:** ENVRIplus

**Project title:** Environmental Research Infrastructures Providing Shared Solutions for Science and Society

**Funding Scheme:** INFRADEV-4-2014-2015

Implementation and operation of cross-cutting services and solutions for clusters of mESFRI and other relevant research infrastructure initiatives



**Content**

Summary of the ENVRIplus KickOff Meeting ..... 4

    Goals of the meeting ..... 4

    The approach of the meeting ..... 4

Participants of the meeting ..... 6

Agenda of the meeting ..... 10

Agenda of the General Assembly ..... 12

Meeting minutes ..... 13

    General Assembly meeting minutes ..... 13

    Executive Board meeting minutes ..... 17

Annexes ..... 20

    Annex 1 – Poster template ..... 20

    Annex 2 - Example of the finalized and digitalized poster..... 23



## Summary of the ENVRIplus KickOff Meeting

The Kick-Off meeting held in May 11-13, 2015 in Helsinki, Finland successfully brought all major players of the ENVRIplus project together. With 85 participants, representing 35 beneficiaries and most of the participating Research Infrastructures<sup>1</sup>, the meeting proved very fruitful for initiation of the project. The Kickoff meeting not only allowed to introduce the scope and structure of the project and its consortium, but it also paved a path for a more detailed work plan, thus improving its capabilities to start the actual work.

### Goals of the meeting

The meeting was organized around **3 main goals**:

1. To allow networks to evolve among the ENVRIplus partners, thus creating a community of people contributing the project;
2. To create a shared understanding of the project objectives and aims;
3. To create a more detailed work plan with clear idea of:
  - What is the purpose of each Theme/Work Package (WP),
  - What are the products or services the WP shall deliver,
  - What are the timelines and milestones for each task within all the WPs,
  - Who are the key people within each task and what is their role (Identification of “Responsible person”, “Supporting person”, “Approving person”, “Informed person”),
  - Which Research Infrastructures are actually interested in the specific tasks and products the WP deliver.

The kickoff was organized both in plenaries (to achieve the first and the second goal) and specific Theme/WPs sessions (to achieve the third goal). In addition, General Assembly and Executive Board meetings were organized during the Kickoff meeting<sup>2</sup>.

### The approach of the meeting

In order to develop such a specific work plan with a clear understanding of the aims and responsibilities, specific Theme/WPs session as well as poster session was organized during the Kickoff meeting.

The ENVRIplus Project Office (PO) has circulated a template for the poster to be filled by all the WP leaders<sup>3</sup>. These templates were filled and returned to PO that translated the input from WP leaders into posters. These were printed out in A0 format and displayed at the venue from Day 1 of the meeting.

The content of the posters was further developed during specific Theme/WPs sessions. The PO also prepared stickers with a logo of each participating Research Infrastructure (RI) – these stickers were meant to be attached to posters with contact information of the RI representative, thus expressing the interest of the RI in specific task or product.

---

<sup>1</sup> See Participants list

<sup>2</sup> See the General Assembly and Executive Board meeting minutes

<sup>3</sup> See Annex 1 for the poster template



All the posters were later digitalized by the PO<sup>4</sup>, which will translate its inputs into a specific detailed work plan of the ENVRIplus project. The PO will communicate the results with the WP leaders with aim to finalize the plan.

---

<sup>4</sup> Annex 2 shows an example of the final poster





Magdalena	Brus	UHEL/ICOS	magdalena.brus@helsinki.fi
Justin	Buck	NOC	juck@bodc.ac.uk
Ulrich	Bundke	FZ Jülich / IAGOS	u.bundke@fz-juelich.de
Leonardo	Candela	CNR-ISTI	leonardo.candela@isti.cnr.it
Federico	Carotenuto	CNR	carotenuto@ibimet.cnr.it
Thierry	Carval	Ifremer	Thierry.Carval@ifremer.fr
Wayne	Crawford	IPGP-INSU	crawford@ipgp.fr
Michael	Cunliffe	Marine Biological Association (MBA)	micnli@mba.ac.uk
Giuliana	D'Adezzio	INGV	giuliana.daddezzio@ingv.it
Eric	Delory	Plocan	eric.delory@plocan.eu
Giuseppe	Di Capua	INGV	giuseppe.dicapua@ingv.it
Paul	Eckhardt	NILU	pe@nilu.no
Markus	Fiebig	Norwegian Institute for Air Research	Markus.Fiebig@nilu.no
Rosa	Filgueira	Uni of Edinburgh	<a href="mailto:rosa.filgueira@ed.ac.uk">rosa.filgueira@ed.ac.uk</a>
Helen	Glaves	British Geological Survey	hmg@bgs.ac.uk
Patrick	Gorringe	EuroGOOS	patrick.gorringe@eurogoos.eu
Francesca	Guglielmo	IPSL-CNRS	francesca.guglielmo@lsce.ipsl.fr
Alex	Hardisty	Cardiff University	hardistyar@cardiff.ac.uk
Florian	Haslinger	ETH Zürich	haslinger@sed.ethz.ch
Maggie	Hellström	Lund University, ICOS	<a href="mailto:margareta.hellstrom@nateko.lu.se">margareta.hellstrom@nateko.lu.se</a>
Robert	Huber	UniHB	rhuber@uni-bremen.de
Abda	Chabbi	INRA	<a href="mailto:abad.chabbi@lusignan.inra.fr">abad.chabbi@lusignan.inra.fr</a>
Keith	Jeffery	NERC/BGS	<a href="mailto:keith.jeffery@keithjefferyconsultants.co.uk">keith.jeffery@keithjefferyconsultants.co.uk</a>
Truls	Johannessen	University of Bergen and UNI Research	truls@gfi.uib.no
Aleksi	Kallio	CSC – IT Center for Science Lt	<a href="mailto:aleksi.kallio@csc.fi">aleksi.kallio@csc.fi</a>
Niku	Kivekäs	Finnish Meteorological Institute	<a href="mailto:niku.kivekas@fmi.fi">niku.kivekas@fmi.fi</a>
Jacco	Konijn	University of Amsterdam	<a href="mailto:j.l.konijn@uva.nl">j.l.konijn@uva.nl</a>
Malgorzata	Krakowian	EGI.eu	<a href="mailto:malgorzata.krakowian@egi.eu">malgorzata.krakowian@egi.eu</a>



Werner	Kutsch	ICOS	<a href="mailto:werner.kutsch@helsinki.fi">werner.kutsch@helsinki.fi</a>
Lauri	Laakso	Finnish Meteorological Institute	Lauri.Laakso@fmi.fi
Marine	Lainé	CNRS	marine.laine@cnrs-dir.fr
Paolo	Laj	CNRS/ICOS/UHEL	paolo.laj@helsinki.fi
Hanna	Lappalainen	University of Helsinki	hanna.k.lappalainen@helsinki.fi
Dan	Lear	MBA	dble@mba.ac.uk
Damien	Lecarpentier	CSC/EUDAT	Damien.Lecarpentier@csc.fi
YANNICK	LEGRE	EGI.eu	yannick.legre@egi.eu
Ulpu	Leijala	Finnish Meteorological Institute	ulpu.leijala@fmi.fi
Ari	Lukkarinen	CSC - IT Center for Science	ari.lukkarinen@csc.fi
Cathrine	Lund Myhre	NILU - Norsk institutt for luftforskning	clm@nilu.no
Barbara	Magagna	Umweltbundesamt GmbH	barbara.magagna@umweltbundesamt.at
Ingrid	Mann	EISCAT Scientific Association	ingrid.mann@eiscat.se
Paul	Martin	University of Amsterdam	ravanon@gmail.com
Michael	Mirtl	Environment Agency Austria, EAA	michael.mirtl@umweltbundesamt.at
Giovanni	Morelli	CINECA	g.morelli@ceneca.it
Matthias	Obst	University of Gothenburg	matthias.obst@bioenv.gu.se
Jon Børre	Ørbæk	Research Council of Norway	jbo@rcn.no
Dario	Papale	UNITUS	darpap@unitus.it
Gelsomina	Pappalardo	CNR	gelsomina.pappalardo@imaa.cnr.it
Jean Daniel	Paris	CEA LSCE	jdparis@lsce.ipsl.fr
Charles	Paxton	University of St Andrews	cgp2@st-andrews.ac.uk
Silvia	Peppoloni	INGV	silvia.peppoloni@ingv.it
Sabine	Philippin	CNRS	s.philippin@opgc.univ-bpclermont.fr
Christian	Pichot	INRA	christian.pichot@paca.inra.fr
Antti	Pursula	CSC - IT Center for Science	antti.pursula@csc.fi
Morten	Rasch	University of Copenhagen	mras@ign.ku.dk
Janne-Markus	Rintala	University of Helsinki	janne.rintala@helsinki.fi





Thomas	Röblitz	Nordic e-Infrastructure Collaboration	thomas.roblitz@usit.uio.no
Jean-François	Rolin	IFREMER	jrolin@ifremer.fr
Marco	Rorro	CINECA	m.rorro@cineca.it
Richard	Sanders	NOC	rics@noc.ac.uk
Alessandra	Sciarra	INGV	alessandra.sciarra@ingv.it
Karine	Sellegrì	CNRS-LaMP	K.Sellegrì@opgc.cnrs.fr
Ivette	Serral	CREAF - ConnectinGEO H2020 project	ivette@creaf.uab.cat
Jack	Sewell	The Marine Biological Association of the UK	jase@mba.ac.uk
Sanna	Sorvari	Finnish Meteorological Institute	sanna.sorvari@fmi.fi
Petra	Ten Hoopen	EMBL-EBI / ELIXIR	petra@ebi.ac.uk
Anders	Tjulin	EISCAT Scientific Association	anders.tjulin@eiscat.se
Frank	Toussaint	German Climate Computing Centre (DKRZ)	toussaint@dkrz.de
Victor	Turpin	CNRS	victor.turpin@locean-ipsl.upmc.fr
Peter	van Tienderen	University of Amsterdam	p.h.vantienderen@uva.nl
Alex	Vermeulen	Lund University/ICOS Carbon Portal	Alex.Vermeulen@nateko.lu.se
Vito	Vitale	ISAC-CNR	v.vitale@isac.cnr.it
John	White	NeIC	John.White@cern.ch
Sébastien	Ybert	IFREMER	<a href="mailto:Sebastien.Ybert@france-energies-marines.org">Sebastien.Ybert@france-energies-marines.org</a>
Alessandro	Zaldei	CNR	a.zaldei@ibimet.cnr.it
Jeremy	Zechar	ETH Zürich	jeremy.zechar@sed.ethz.ch
Zhiming	Zhao	University of Amsterdam	z.zhao@uva.nl



## Agenda of the meeting

### AGENDA

#### MAY 11

12:00 - 13:00 Lunch/Registration

13:00 – 13:15 Opening/Welcome address **(BSA)**

13:15 – 13:45 General ENVRIPLUS presentation (Werner Kutsch) **(BSA)**

13:45 – 14:00 Objectives of poster session (Ari Asmi) **(BSA)**

14:00 – 15:30 ENVRIPLUS Theme (1,2,3,4,5) presentations (15min.+ 5min. discussion) **(BSA)**

15:30 – 16:00 Coffee Break /Poster session 1

16:00 - 18:00 Parallel sessions Theme 1 and 2 **(BSA/AURA)**

19:00 – 00:00 Social Event

#### MAY 12

09:00 – 10:00 Risk assessment in ENVRIPLUS and proposed actions (Paolo Laj, 30min. + 30min. discussion) **(BSA)**

10:00 – 10:30 Parallel sessions Theme 1 and 2 **(BSA/AURA)**

10:30 – 11:00 Coffee Break

11: 00 – 12:00 Parallel sessions Theme 1 and 2 **(BSA/AURA)**

12:00 – 13:00 Lunch

13: 00 -14:30 General Assembly (Ari Asmi); including Theme 6 presentation (Sanna Sorvari) **(BSA)**

14:30 – 16:00 Parallel sessions Theme 3, 4, and 5; Data Management Team  
**(AQ, TE, ICOS, KO, AR, AURA, BSA)**

16: 00 – 16:30 Coffee Break

16:30 – 18:00 Rapporteur sessions / Poster session 2 **(BSA if needed)**

19:00 Joint Dinner



**MAY 13**

09:00 – 10:30	Reporting from Themes, including risk assessment (30min. each Theme) <b>(BSA)</b>
10:30 – 11:00	Coffee Break
11:00 – 12:00	Reporting from Themes, including risk assessment (30min. each Theme) <b>(BSA)</b>
12:00 – 13:00	Lunch
13:00 – 13:30	Final Discussion <b>(BSA)</b>
13:30 – 14:45	Parallel meetings of main project boards (BEERi / Executive Board) <b>(BSA, AURA)</b>
14:45 – 15:00	End of the meeting



## Agenda of the General Assembly

### Agenda

1. Opening of the meeting
  2. Confirmation of Quorum
  3. Appointment of Chairperson of the General Assembly
  4. Adoption of the Agenda for the meeting
  5. Introducing the structure of General Assembly and its Terms of Reference
  6. Appointments of
    - a. Executive Board Members
    - b. Executive Board Chairperson
    - c. Co-coordinator
  7. Confirmation of the Data Management Team members
  8. Financial issues
  9. Communication issues
  10. Reporting issues
  11. ENVRI week
  12. AOB
- 

### Other topics for discussion

1. Dissemination Strategy



## Meeting minutes

### General Assembly meeting minutes

#### Participants

See the list of Participants

#### Agenda

13. Opening of the meeting
14. Confirmation of Quorum
15. Appointment of Chairperson of the General Assembly
16. Adoption of the Agenda for the meeting
17. Introducing the structure of General Assembly and its Terms of Reference
18. Appointments of
  - a. Executive Board Members
  - b. Executive Board Chairperson
  - c. Co-coordinator
19. Confirmation of the Data Management Team members
20. Financial issues
21. Communication issues
22. Reporting issues
23. ENVRI week
24. AOB

#### Meeting Minutes

##### *Opening of the meeting*

- ENVRIplus Project Coordinator Werner Kutsch opened the meeting

##### *Quorum*

- Number of members of the General Assembly presented at the meeting was high enough to make the proceedings of the meeting valid (more than 2/3 of the members were presented)

##### *Appointment of Chairperson of the General Assembly*

- Werner Kutsch was appointed by the GA to act as its Chairperson

##### *Adoption of the Agenda for the meeting*

- The agenda of the meeting was adopted with two additional items to be discussed 1) Amendment in Grant Agreement (request from CEA) and 1) Amendment in Consortium Agreement (request from EMBL);
- The agenda item number 10 “Reporting issues” has been merged together with agenda item number 8 tackling the financial issues;

##### *Introducing the structure of General Assembly and its Terms of Reference*

- The Terms of Reference were distributed to GA members in a written form (Annex 1);



- The GA agreed on two changes in the Terms of Reference: 1) in section “*Composition and membership: The Coordinator shall chair all meetings of the General Assembly, unless decided otherwise in a meeting of the General Assembly*” it has been decided to change the wording to: “*The Coordinator shall chair all meetings of the General Assembly. If the coordinator himself is not present, the Co-coordinator will act as his deputy*”; 2) in section “*Voting: Any decision may also be taken without a meeting if the Coordinator circulates to all Members of the General Assembly a written document which is then agreed by the defined majority of all Members of the General Assembly. Such document shall include the deadline for responses.*” The wording has been changed to “*Voting: Any decision may also be taken without a meeting if the Coordinator circulates to all Members of the General Assembly a written document (in physical or electronic form) which is then agreed by the defined majority of all Members of the General Assembly. Such decision method includes reasonable deadline for responses for this document.*”
- The Coordinator will circulate the amended Terms of Reference to all members for approval. This will include defined majority and the deadline for responses.

### *Appointments of*

- **Executive Board Members**
  - The EB consists of Theme and Domain leaders
  - Members: Theme Leaders: Jean-Daniel Paris, Zhiming Zhao, Ingrid Mann, Mairi Best, Jacco Konijn, Sanna Sorvari; Domain Leaders: Jean-Francois Rolin, Helen Glaves, Peter van Tiederen, Antti Pursula, Andreas Petzhold; it was also decided Abad Chabbi will replace Peter van Tiederen (representative of the ecosystem domain) in the second half of the project
  - It has been decided that the representative of Marine domain Jean Francois Rolin will act as a Chair of the Executive Board
  - It has been agreed that Management Team (Ari Asmi and Magdalena Brus) will act within the EB as supporting persons without the actual voting rights
- **Executive Board Chairperson**
  - The GA has appointed Jean-Francois Rolin to act as a Chairperson of the Executive Board
- **Co-coordinator**
  - The GA has appointed Paolo Laj to act as Project Co-Coordinator

### *Confirmation of the Data Management Team members*

- It has been explained that the Data Management Team will only handle the data management within the project
- The team members: Ari Asmi, Antti Pursula, Zhiming Zhao, Helen Glaves, Jean-Daniel Paris and Anders Tjulin.

### *Financial and Reporting issues*

- The reporting periods of the ENVRIplus project are different than usual periods. They are in months 16, 32 and 48. It is important that all the partners will inform their administration about these different periods;
- Banking details – All the partners need to send stamped and signed form containing their banking details as soon as possible. They can send the form electronically but the Project Office also need the original form to be sent by mail;
- The Project Office will send more information about the reporting practices within the University of Helsinki.



### *Change in Grant Agreement*

- CEA wants to change all their cost declaration method from "direct personnel costs declared as actual costs" to "direct personnel costs declared as average costs". This will not change their actual cost amount or the budget. This change was accepted by the GA.;
- It has been agreed that this amendment and any forthcoming changes to the Grant Agreement will be submitted altogether by January 2016.

### *Problem with Consortium Agreement*

- Although the consortium had concluded that the latest draft of the Consortium Agreement was ready to be signed, EMBL has now informed that they are not ready to sign it unless the amendment is made. The amendment concerns point 7.1.3 Funding Principles "A Party which spends less than its allocated share of the budget as set out in the Consortium Plan or – in case of reimbursement via unit costs - implements less units than foreseen in the Consortium Plan will be funded in accordance with its actual duly justified eligible costs only. A Party that spends more than its allocated share of the budget as set out in the Consortium Plan will be funded only in respect of duly justified eligible costs up to an amount not exceeding that share.";
- The suggested amendment : "In order to ensure implementation of such principles, the final payment will not be executed and the Guarantee Fund will not be released until all the Parties who have spent less than its allocated share of the budget have reimbursed the exceeding funds to the Coordinator.";
- The amendment was discussed within the GA. According to the procedure for CA negotiations, the Project Office encourage all GA members to consult this amendment with their administration. The Project Office will only consider written commentaries on the subject;
- Petra Ten Hoopen from EMBL will discuss this issue within the organization

### *Communication issues*

- **Project Management web system** – still needs to be decided;
- **Website** - there was discussion on how to organize the virtual community platform and new project website; 2 options were discussed : 1) old domain envri.eu will serve as the community platform, and from there a link will be made to a new project envriplus.eu website; or option 2) new domain envri.community will be established and from there, link to previous project envri.eu and new project envriplus.eu will be established;
- **Email lists** – not yet completely operational – input from the Kickoff will help to clarify the right contact persons. Representatives of project beneficiaries are also encouraged to invite people, who will contribute to project from their side to fill in the online form : <https://elomake.helsinki.fi/lomakkeet/60054/lomake.html>

### *AOB*

- Update on the status of ICOS ERIC – application for the ICOS ERIC (step 2) started in April 2015. EC needs few months to review and process the application followed by the iteration period. According to this schedule, we expect ICOS ERIC to be established in autumn 2015.
- It has been mentioned there is a potential risk of Theme leaders not having enough resources for their work

## **Actions**



<b>ACTION</b>	<b>RESPONSIBLE PERSON</b>	<b>DUE DATE</b>
Circulate the amended Terms of Reference to all members for approval	Werner Kutsch	ND
Inform the administration about different reporting periods (16,32,48)	ALL	ND
Send stamped and signed form containing beneficiaries' banking details by mail (to Magdalena Brus)	ALL	ASAP
Send more information about the reporting practices within the University of Helsinki	Project Office	As soon as it is available
Changes to the Grant Agreement will be submitted altogether	Project Office	January 2016





## Executive Board meeting minutes

### Participants

**Chair:** Jean Francois Rolin

**Attending:** Werner Kutsch, Paolo Laj, Ingrid Mann, Mairi Best, Peter Van Tienderen, Helen Glaves, Jacco Konijn, Antti Pursula, Zhiming Zhao, Sanna Sorvari

**Excused:** Jean-Daniel Paris, Andreas Petzold

**Invited:** Magdalena Brus, Ari Asmi

### Meeting minutes

The Executive Board (EB) met at the end of the General Assembly which validated its membership, including coordinator, co-coordinator, domain representatives, theme leaders. As agreed by the General Assembly, Marine Domain representative Jean-François Rolin chaired the meeting.

#### *Agenda*

No Agenda has been submitted beforehand. The agenda followed instead the list of tasks of the EB as stated in the Consortium and Grant Agreement.

#### *Seeking a consensus between parties*

The case of EMBL: a request to postpone the Consortium Agreement signature process in order to introduce a modification has been discussed in General Assembly. The Coordination will solve it without the EB and is confident to reach a consensus.

#### *Collecting information*

It was agreed this function is not relevant for this first meeting.

#### *Members of the Management Support Team*

Ari Asmi and Magdalena Brus are nominated by the EB. They will participate to all EB meetings without voting rights as agreed by the General Assembly.

*Support Coordinator in preparing meetings with the Funding Authorities* (namely the EC) This issue was not considered relevant for this meeting. The relations with the EC officer will mainly be remote discussions by telephone.

#### *Prepare the content of press releases*

This issue again was not considered relevant for this meeting

#### *Publication checking*



For scientific as well as technical reasons, EB will check all the ENVRIplus funded publications. It means that publications will have to be announced by partners in due time.

#### *Acceptation of an embargo period for the publications*

It is stated in the Consortium Agreement that “For very strong reasons the Parties may make a detailed request with explanations and reasons to the Executive Board to use the “Green Model” open access, i.e. the publication is made available in a repository located in ENVRI PLUS website after a reasonable embargo period. In case the Executive Board declines a Party’s request that Party can take the request to the General Assembly which shall finally decide the matter.”

The EB anticipates that few cases will be relevant for ENVRIplus considering that the Research Infrastructures (RIs) themselves have to manage such request. The EB of ENVRIplus will mainly act in such a way that no controversy arise between authors and RIs.

#### *BEERI constitution*

The Theme 6 leader proposed an agenda of consultation of the RIs. This must be concluded for the first ENVRIplus week in November.

The relationship between BEERi and EB has been clarified. Whereas EB will discuss and decide project related issues, BEERi will uptake more strategic discussions and will act as a discussion platform for RIs.

#### *RI relations*

Directors or Project Coordinators of RIs must provide the name of the main contact person to ENVRIplus coordination to team up the project and be convincing. Question to each RI or group of RIs in a domain: have you constituted a team within your RI to work on the ENVRIplus?

#### *Detailed Work Plan*

This document will serve as a more precise description of each task with identification of responsible personnel, supporting personnel, approvers, and internal Milestones. It is expected to reach the level of a global view in June and a to complete the document in September. During the ENVRIplus week, no uncertainty should remain: who does what and acknowledgement by the actors. Lacks in this document will then require EB action. WP leaders must be sure of their resources and have a risk analysis going as far as plan B in some cases.

Changes “between the lines” are preferable. We may envisage an amendment in some cases such as moving PM from one task to another; it will be treated with other amendments to Grant agreement anticipated for January 2016.

#### *Hierarchy*

EB agrees to the request by the coordinator and Theme 2 leader that hierarchy (Coordinator-Theme-WP- Task) must be respected to support the capacity for the Theme leaders to organize the work, the synergies, and optimize resources.

#### *Internal communication*

The EB will convene their meetings either physically or through Webex. Theme or WP meetings may be organized through Webex account without the need of Management Team involvement.



The meeting can be scheduled and hosted by going to <http://www.webex.com/>, sign in with [envri2-coordination@helsinki.fi](mailto:envri2-coordination@helsinki.fi) email address, password: Horizon2020

*Priorities for next months are*

- To write the Detailed Work Plan and agree on its internal milestones and resource allocation;
- To liaise with BEERI constitution;
- To implement management methods (reference to Paolo Laj presentation on Risks). This leads to an Agenda on next EB meetings (dates to be agreed after a doodle consultation) as follows:

**June meeting**

- To decide and plan practical aspects of the ENVRIplus week of November
- To review the advancement of the Detailed Work Plan. Decide actions to speed up
- List of BEERI members will be presented at the meeting

**September meeting**

- Version of the Detailed Work Plan ready to be disseminated as v1
- BEERI constitution validated
- List of workshops organized during the ENVRIplus Week.

**October meeting**(Physical meeting in Amsterdam)

- Preparation of ENVRIPLUS week
- List gaps and risks to be solved /mitigated at that meeting
- Changes “between the lines” of the GA, needs of amendment.

**AOB**

Coordination team has a travel money for the EB members. There are two ways how to organize the budget : the money can either be transferred from UHEL to a respective beneficiary, or you can purchase the trip and then claim the travel expenses from the UHEL. In the second case, you need to follow the UHEL travel practices. Also remember you need to mail the original receipts to Project Office. Link to form and internal travel rules :

<https://b2drop.eudat.eu/public.php?service=files&t=521b7a1ab0e0bdf28801db7c49c96584>



## Annexes

### Annex 1 – Poster template

ENVRIPLUS Kickoff meeting – **POSTER TEMPLATE** (blue text serve as an example)

**THEME:** 1 *Technical Innovation*

**WP:** 1 *New sensor technologies: innovation and services*

**WP Leader:** *Jean-Francois Rolin (IFREMER)*

**Short description of WP:** *The objectives of this WP are the following:*

*1) Consolidating RI requirements for new sensors and the associated market*

*2) Defining common approaches for sensor requirements across disciplines*

*3) Defining modalities for use of common technical unmanned platforms and application*

*4) Promoting the use of Network-enabled sensors across the RIs*

**Task:** 1.1 *Emerging technologies, emerging markets: fostering the innovation potential of research infrastructures*

**Task leader:** *Name (Partner org.)*

DL/ML/Internal ML	Responsible person (Partner)	Supporting Persons (Partner)	Approver (Partner)	Informed (Partner)	Due date
iML 1.1.1 [description]	Name (Institution)	Name2 (Institution2) Name3 (Institution2) Name4 (Institution3)	Name5 (Insitution4)		M7




Place for RI's to place the "interest sticker"

**Task:** 1.2 Common methodologies for inter-comparisons and joint field tests

**Task leader:** Name (Partner org.)

DL/ML/Internal ML	Responsible person (Partner)	Supporting Persons (Partner)	Approver (Partner)	Informed (Partner)	Due date
iML 1.1.1 [description]	Name (Institution)	Name2 (Institution2)  Name3 (Institution2)  Name4 (Institution3)	Name5 (Insitution4)		M7

**Comments:**

**Explanation:**

1<sup>st</sup> column: Short explanation of the report/subtask. Should be terse, but enough to understand what is there. If unsure, explain a little more – we will handle the formatting. These should be either (very) short reports, or even just acknowledgements of progress.



*2<sup>nd</sup> column:* Single responsible person to be the main author of this subtask

*3<sup>rd</sup> column:* Everyone in the WP who is part of working team for this subtask

*4<sup>th</sup> column:* Who checks the quality of the subtask (and is responsible for quality!). Usually WP leader, or Theme leader.

*5<sup>th</sup> column:* If you have external people who should be informed that this subtask is completed. In the Kickoff most likely some will be added by the RIs.

*6<sup>th</sup> column:* Due date as END of month from project start. Prognosed M1 would then be 31<sup>st</sup> of May, 2015.

Use **Mi** for official Milestones (in DoA), **D** for official Deliverables, and **iMi** for internal milestones / subtasks. The internal ones are just for the project coordination and WP leaders to follow the tasks and will not be reported to the Commission.




## Annex 2 - Example of the finalized and digitalized poster

# 1

## New sensor technologies: innovation and services

**Leader:**  
Jean-François Rolin  
(IFREMER)



1) Consolidating RI requirements for new sensors and the associated market  
 2) Defining common approaches for sensor requirements across disciplines  
 Built upon two use cases:  
 Use-case 1(Uc1) Common sensors – case of carbon-dioxide marine measurement  
 Use-case 2 (Uc2). Common sensors – case of aerosol lidar and in-situ light extinction measurements  
 3) Defining modalities for use of common technical unmanned platforms and application: the case of drones  
 4) Promoting the use of Network-enabled sensors across the Ris  
 Sensor interface standards and software/hardware development practices  
 Web enablement  
 Sensor embedded data analysis capacities  
 Large number of miniature sensors

3) Defining modalities for use of common technical unmanned platforms and application: the case of drones  
 4) Promoting the use of Network-enabled sensors across the Ris  
 Sensor interface standards and software/hardware development practices  
 Web enablement  
 Sensor embedded data analysis capacities  
 Large number of miniature sensors

### Task 1.1: Emerging technologies, emerging markets: fostering the innovation potential of research infrastructures

Daniel RITTI (CEA)

DL/ML/Internet ML	Responsible person (Partner)	Supporting Persons (Partner)	Approver (Partner)	Informed (Partner)	Due date
IMI 1.1.1 Draw landscape of EU SMEs, identify opportunities	Daniel RITTI (CEA)	Petzold (FZJ), MIRTLL (EAA), Sébastien Ybert (Ifremer)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)		M10
IMI 1.1.2 Forum RI-SMEs	Daniel RITTI (CEA)	Petzold (FZJ), MIRTLL (EAA), Sébastien Ybert (Ifremer)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)		between M11 and M22
D1 Roadmap for the emergence of European industry providers and market landscape analysis (M24,CEA,RPJ) "White paper"	Daniel RITTI (CEA)	Petzold (FZJ), MIRTLL (EAA), Sébastien Ybert (Ifremer)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)		M24
IMI 1.1.3 White paper update	Daniel RITTI (CEA)	Petzold (FZJ), MIRTLL (EAA), Sébastien Ybert (Ifremer)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)		M36

### Task 1.2: Common methodologies for inter-comparisons and joint field tests

deputy to Sylvie Pouliquen (EURO-ARGO)

DL/ML/Internet ML	Responsible person (Partner)	Supporting Persons (Partner)	Approver (Partner)	Informed (Partner)	Due date
D1.1.2 Specification report of common test protocols and inter-comparison methodologies (M18,EURO-ARGO,RPJ)	New position (EURO-ARGO)	Arne Koertinger (GOMAR, CNRS), Gelsomina Pappalardo (CNRS), Jerome Tarniewicz(CEA), Bundeke (FZJ), Serge Le Reste (Ifremer)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)		M18
Uc1 - IMI 1.2.1 Specifications of ARGO float with pCO2 and pH taking into account the glider version	Arne Koertinger (GOMAR, CNRS)	Serge Le Reste (Ifremer), New position (EURO-ARGO)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA), Sylvie Pouliquen (EURO-ARGO)		M4
Uc1 - MS 18 Meeting on sensor inter-comparison methodologies	New position (EURO-ARGO)	Arne Koertinger (GOMAR, CNRS), Laurent Delaunay (Ifremer)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)		M14
Uc1 D1.1.3 Final prototype of ARGO float with pCO2 and pH launched (M24,EURO-ARGO,DEM,RPJ)	Serge Le Reste (Ifremer)	Arne Koertinger (GOMAR, CNRS), Serge Le Reste (Ifremer)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA), Sylvie Pouliquen (EURO-ARGO)		M24
Uc2 - IMI 1.2.2 Inventory of the existing technologies and methodologies (including data processing) for extinction measurement used in the different Ris	Bundeke (FZJ)	Gelsomina Pappalardo (CNRS), Jerome Tarniewicz(CEA)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)		M6
Uc2 - IMI 1.2.3 Use of existing database for first comparison	Bundeke (FZJ)	Gelsomina Pappalardo (CNRS), Jerome Tarniewicz(CEA)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)		M12
D1.1.4 Report on integration across networks: common strategy and common sensors for lidar and aerosol extinction measurements	Bundeke (FZJ)	Gelsomina Pappalardo (CNRS), Jerome Tarniewicz(CEA)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)		M18
Uc2 - IMI 1.2.4 Use of Ris access capacity for specific field campaigns	Bundeke (FZJ)	Gelsomina Pappalardo (CNRS), Jerome Tarniewicz(CEA)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)		M12, M24, M36
Uc2 - IMI 1.2.5 Assessment of potential cross-benefits of combining observations between Ris	Bundeke (FZJ)	Gelsomina Pappalardo (CNRS), Jerome Tarniewicz(CEA)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA), Sylvie Pouliquen (EURO-ARGO)		M18, M48

### Task 1.3: New common observation platform prototyping: the case of drones

Franco Miglietta (CNR)

DL/ML/Internet ML	Responsible person (Partner)	Supporting Persons (Partner)	Approver (Partner)	Informed (Partner)	Due date
IMI 1.3.1 Invitation document for a workshop on drone choice of key speakers, test to stimulate the interest of the Ris potential users, selection of reference providers,...	Franco Miglietta (CNR)	New position (EURO-ARGO), Laurent Mortier/ Victor Turpin (CNRS)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)		M12
MS24 Meeting to assess drone potentialities for common observations	Franco Miglietta (CNR)	New position (EURO-ARGO), Laurent Mortier/ Victor Turpin (CNRS)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)		M18
IMI 1.3.2 Best practice report for design, integration and tests across Ris	Franco Miglietta (CNR)	New position (EURO-ARGO), Laurent Mortier/ Victor Turpin (CNRS)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)		M4
D1.1.5 Report on opportunities and applications of unmanned observatories for usage across Ris (M48,CNR,RPJ)	Franco Miglietta (CNR)	Petzold (FZJ), MIRTLL (EAA), Sébastien Ybert (Ifremer)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)		M48

### Task 1.4: Network-enabled sensors

DL/ML/Internet ML	Responsible person (Partner)	Supporting Persons (Partner)	Approver (Partner)	Informed (Partner)	Due date
IMI 1.4.1 - Common roadmap for sensor interface standards	Alessandro Matese (CNR)	Design engineer (Ifremer), Christoph Waldmann (UnihB), Eric Delory (PLOCAN), Philippe DHAUSSY (CNRS LabSTICC)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)	Jérôme Tarniewicz (CEA)	M16
IMI 1.4.2 Next generation Web enablement implementation plan	Design engineer (Ifremer)	Thomas Loubrieu (Ifremer), Christoph Waldmann (UnihB), Eric Delory (PLOCAN), Philippe DHAUSSY (CNRS LabSTICC)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)		M4
D1.1.6 Results and recommendations from the comparison exercise of sensor embedded processing practices	Alessandro Matese (CNR)	Design engineer (Ifremer), Christoph Waldmann (UnihB), Eric Delory (PLOCAN), Daniel RITTI (CEA), Philippe DHAUSSY (CNRS LabSTICC), Alessandro Matese (CNR)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)		M48
D1.1.7 Report on technological choices for dense networks of small sensors	Eric Delory (PLOCAN)	Design engineer (Ifremer), Christoph Waldmann (UnihB), Philippe DHAUSSY (CNRS LabSTICC), Alessandro Matese (CNR)	Jean-François Rolin (IFREMER), Jean-Daniel Paris (CEA)		M42



23

